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MINUTES 

COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT COMMITTEE 
  6:00 PM Monday, January 27, 2014 
 
Minutes of a regular meeting of the Community Development Committee of the City of O'Fallon, held in the City Council 
Chambers, 255 S. Lincoln, O’Fallon, Illinois. 
 
CALL TO ORDER: 6:00 PM 
 
I) Roll Call – Committee members: Jerry Albrecht (chair), Gene McCoskey (vice chair), Jerry Mouser, David 

Cozad, and Harlan Gerrish. Other Elected Officials Present: Courtney Cardona, Ed True, John Drolet, Herb 
Roach, Richie Meile and Michael Bennett. Staff: Ted Shekell, Jeff Stehman, Sandy Evans and Justin Randall. 
Visitors: Charlie Pitts, Georgia Hillyer Jack Eddinger, Ron Schantz, Maggie Hilla, Janis Stauder, Lloyd Mordis, 
Nathan Verning, Michelle Braddock, Sal Elkott and Stewart Drolet. 

  
II) Approval of Minutes from Previous Meeting– All ayes.  Motion carried. 
 

III) Items Requiring Council Action 

A. Future Land Use Map Amendment – Hartman Lane (1st Reading) 

B. Joe’s Place Adult Daycare – Planned Use (1st Reading) 

Justin Randall gave an overview of the first two proposals for the Future Land Use Map Amendment 
and Joe’s Place.  The committee discussed the proposal at length, regarding whether the change to the 
comprehensive plan for office uses was appropriate at that location, noting the need for this type of 
development for the community.  Citizens raised some concerns about the larger area being changed.  
The petitioner and her supporters indicated that the project was needed for the community and the area 
would not likely develop residentially in the future.  Randall provided staff’s recommendation of denial 
was based on the existing conditions of Hartman Lane and the level of pressure for non-residential 
development of the area.  Randall also noted that without a change to the Comprehensive Plan staff 
could not support the Joe’s Place submittal, however if the committee found the Comprehensive Plan 
should be amended, the Joe’s Place submittal would be a great fit for the area.  The committee in 
discussing the potential Comprehensive Plan amendment noted the traffic on Hartman Lane and the 
lack interest in single family residential development and the future expansion of Frank Scott Parkway 
would alter the area.  The committee also discussed the compatibility of office type uses when adjoining 
residential land uses, citing Rasp Farm and Benchmark Centre as developments at the intersection with 
residential uses behind. The committee recommended approval of the Future Land Use Map with a 
vote of 5-0.  The committee recommended approval of the Joe’s Place Adult Daycare – Planned Use 
with a vote of 5-0. 

C. MainStay Suites Hotel – Planned Use (1st Reading) – Justin Randall brief explanation on 

conversation of the senior living facility to an extend stay hotel.  The committee recommended approval 
with a vote of 5-0. 

D. General Text Amendments – “Rural Residential”; Home Daycare; Fences; Pool Regulations (1st 
Reading) – Ted Shekell provided a quick overview of the proposed text amendment and asked the 
committee if they had any question.  The committee asked about the pool setbacks and Jeff Stehman 
indicated the building code did not require setback and this was merely a zoning setback.  The 
committee recommended approval with a vote of 5-0. 
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IV) Other Business- None 

MEETING ADJOURNED: 7:30 PM 

 

NEXT MEETING: Monday, February 10, 2014 – 6:00 PM – Mayor’s Conference Room 

 
Prepared by:  Justin Randall, Senior City Planner 
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O’FALLON ZONING HEARING OFFICER 
MEETING MINUTES 

January 28, 2014 
 
Zoning Hearing Officer Douglas Gruenke called the meeting to order at 5:00 p.m. in the 
City Council Chambers. 
 
Staff in attendance was Ted Shekell, Community Development Department Director and 
Justin Randall, Senior City Planner.   
 
Petitioner Lechner Realty Group, Inc. and Owner Peoples National Bank were present. 
 
Gruenke gave a brief description of the procedures that would take place during the 
hearing and explained the standards of a Use Variance being granted only when failure 
to authorize the use denies all economically viable use of the property or similar 
extreme hardship is demonstrated by the evidence presented. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
(ZHO2013-10) - Request for Use Variance for auto repair (auto body) located in  
a “B-1(P)” Planned Community Business District; located at 1290 Central Park 
Drive; Petitioner is Lechner Realty Group, Inc., agent for the owner, Peoples 
National Bank. 
 
Randall presented the project background summary for the petition explaining the 
timeline leading to the variance request.  Randall gave a PowerPoint presentation 
showing the location of the parcel and the site plan received from the applicant.  Also 
presented were photos of the subject site and an aerial photo of surrounding area 
denoting the surrounding businesses.  Randall indicated the uses included the auto 
dealerships along Central Park Drive and Collision Plus 0.3-mile south, which was 
approved by Special Use Permit in 1997. 
 
Randall continued and explained the Existing Conditions from the January 28, 2014, 
Staff Memorandum: 

Existing Conditions 

 The parcel is approximately 2.05 acres 

 Zoned B-1(P) – Previously approved for Subaru of O’Fallon  

 Existing 11,866 sq. ft. building 
o 149 parking spaces 
o 15 repair bays 

 Comprehensive Plan Future Land Use Map denotes the area as Regional 
Commercial 

 Property is in Special Service Area Number 5 
o $665,000 bonds (not City funds) issued to Subaru dealership 
o $580,000 bonds remaining 
o $56,100 interest payment due ending FY2014 (April 30, 2014) 
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o $1m+ potential if paid out through 2027 

 
Randall reported the applicant is proposing to block off approximately 24 double-spaced 
parking spaces (12 on both sides of the building) enclosed with privacy fencing made of 
8’ decorative vinyl fencing with brick pillars matching the building exterior.  Photos were 
shown of privacy fencing and landscaping which will be provided along drive aisles.  
Gates will be closed during off-business hours to enclose the storage of damaged 
vehicles after hours. Images provided to the City by the applicant were shown of what 
would be visible from various perspectives driving alongside the property, both from 
Central Park Drive and Interstate 64. 
 
Randall read the authority of the Hearing Officer from the applicable codes: 

– USE VARIANCES shall be any variation that authorizes any use or classification 
of use to continue or commence in a zoning district in which that use is not a 
permitted use by right. Any proposed use variance which fails to receive the 
approval of the Hearing Officer shall not be approved, except by the favorable 
vote of two-thirds of all Council members. No variance shall be granted that shall 
authorize a use that may be granted by special use or planned use procedures. 

– Use variances are not favored and shall be granted only when failure to 
authorize the use denies all economically viable use of the property or similar 
extreme hardship is demonstrated by the evidence presented. 

(Ord 3382; passed 11-7-2005). 
 
Randall reported that a Use Variance has not been used by the City in the last 15 years. 
 
Randall continued and stated the Background & Hardship Argument from the January 
28, 2014, Staff Memorandum: 

Background & Hardship Argument 
•    Automotive Repair Use 

– Not an allowed use in the B-1 district 
– Rezoning to B-2 could result in “spot zoning” along Central Park Drive, 

which is all zoned B-1 
• Use Variance  

– City’s use of the Use Variance process 
– Use Variance Test 

• Failure to authorize the use denies all economically viable use of 
the property, or 

• Similar extreme hardship is demonstrated by the evidence 
presented. 

• Existing Property 
– Reuse of the building limits potential buyers to new and used auto sales, 

expansion of an auto dealership already on Central Park Drive, or an 
automotive retail store 

– Marketing of the property by the applicant 
– Automotive dealerships (new or used) 

• Potential buyers told Applicant that site and building are too small  
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• Obtaining a new dealership has proven difficult 

Gruenke asked about Collision Plus being approved by Special Use Permit in 1997.  
Randall testified the Zoning Ordinance has since been changed and Special Use Permit 
for auto repair facility has been removed from the code. 
 
Gruenke asked for comments on behalf of the petition. 
 
Steve Lechner of Lechner Realty Group as the applicant was sworn in.  Lechner 
indicated they were hired by Peoples National Bank December 1, 2011, to market the 
property after two prior commercial brokers had it listed for approximately 2 years.  
Lechner stated the property is clearly a single-purpose building as automotive, 
considering it has 14 overhead doors and a paint booth. Lechner stated he understood 
the Zoning Ordinance would not allow used car sales unless they also had new car 
dealership so he felt obligated that their initial focus was for a new car dealership.   
 
Lechner detailed their exhaustive search (including: in person, via mail, Lechner’s 
website, LoopNet, Co-Star, Auto Dealers Association, Commercial Industrial Exchange 
for local brokers, and through other commercial brokers) by his brokers and by himself 
personally.  Various dealers expressed that the building was too small for their sales 
operations.  As time passed, they attempted to gain interest with other types of dealers: 
equipment, RV, boat, and motorcycle.  They also approached auto repair businesses 
similar to a Dobbs Tire and Auto concept. He has documented approximately 350 
entries in their marketing report where direct contact has been made to gain interest in 
the property. 
 
Lechner concluded that Schaefer Autobody Center is a natural fit considering the layout 
of the property and the building. 
 
Gruenke asked the listing price and Lechner responded $1,600,000.  Gruenke asked if 
there have been any offers and Lechner reported there have been some contracts back 
and forth for less than the listing price, but none had ever been signed.  There was 
interest that came with a letter of intent, but it was never an accepted agreement.  
Proposals had been made to car dealers rather than waiting for an offer.  Lechner 
reported there have not been any acceptable offers received in writing. 
 
Lechner reported to Gruenke that negotiations with one manufacturer ended when they 
had to obtain approval from other dealers of the same brand in the general area and he 
could not obtain their approvals. 
 
Gruenke asked if Lechner wanted to submit the contacts ledger (marketing report) as 
evidence.  Lechner stated if the ledger would be submitted he would breach his 
confidentiality with his clients, so he could not submit it.   
 
Lechner explained he had approached the local dealers and neither Newbold nor 
Auffenberg wanted to expand to the site, as neither found the building desirable. 
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Gruenke stated that used cars are permitted as a Special Use Permit, which is easier to 
have approved than a Use Variance.  He asked if they had applied for Special Use 
Permit for used car sales.  Lechner replied they had not.  However, they have had some 
clients ask about used car sales and he has referred them to contact the City directly.  
Lechner testified that he does not have much confidence that a used car permit can be 
obtained. 
 
Shekell reported there are two used car dealerships have been approved in this area. 
CarMax was approved as a planned use.  Gateway Classic Cars recently purchased the 
former American TV property for automobile sales and because the vehicles were 
inside the facility, they were not required to obtain additional approval by the City.   
 
Shekell testified they had obtained an opinion from City Attorney Dale Funk that used 
cars are a permitted use within the B-1 district as a Planned.  Car dealerships, whether 
new or used, are permitted as a planned use in B-1. 
 
Lechner commented that it was his understanding that the subdivision indenture 
required the others in the subdivision to approve it.  Shekell and Gruenke indicated that 
was between the other owners and him. 
 
No other public comments for or against the petition came forward; testimony was 
closed. 
 
Gruenke asked for the Staff Recommendation.  
 
Staff Recommendation 
 
Randall read the Staff Recommendation: 
 
“The applicant has the clear burden to prove their case meets the hardship 
requirements of the City code.  Their proposed use variance can only be approved 
when: (1) failure to authorize the use denies all economically viable use of the 
property or (2) similar extreme hardship is demonstrated by the evidence 
presented. 
 
In light of the information we currently have, and while it is clear there have been 
significant challenges in the reuse of this property, staff cannot at this time state 
affirmatively that all economically viable use of the property is denied without the 
variance. 
 
However, if after all the facts and testimony has been given in this case, the Zoning 
Hearing Officer finds all economically viable use of the property is lost without the 
variance, then staff believes the petitioner has provided an appropriate site plan and 
provides the necessary screening to reduce the impact of a B-2 District use in a B-1 
Community Business District.  Additionally, if the Zoning Hearing Officer finds in favor of 
the petitioner, staff would recommend the following conditions of approval:  
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• The installation of the fencing must be completed prior to the 
commencement of the autobody shop use.. 

• All vehicle storage shall be located within the screened area. 
• All outdoor storage shall be located within the screened area. 
• No outdoor storage shall exceed the height of the fence. 
• All hazardous materials associated with the body shop must be handled in 

accordance with all local, state and federal regulations. 
• The use variance shall not transfer to future property owners of the site.  If 

the property were to be sold to a different automotive repair facility, the 
future user of the property would be subject to the B-1 Community 
Business District and shall be required to submit and proceed through the 
use variance process.” 

 
Lechner had no response to the Staff Recommendation or conditions, but deferred to 
Scott Schafer. 
 
Scott Schaefer, Vice President Schaefer Autobody Centers, was sworn in.  Schaefer 
testified that if approved, they are committed to fulfilling the Staff’s requirements.  They 
care for higher-end vehicles and want that reflected in their facility.  They have faced 
challenges with other communities with similar concerns, and they have overcome 
those challenges and have won community improvement awards for their work. 
  
Gruenke explained that his decision would not be the final decision.  Gruenke indicated 
his role in the use variance process is to provide a recommendation to the City Council 
and the City Council will have the responsibility of a final decision.  After receiving the 
transcribed minutes, his Decision and Findings of Facts would be prepared within 10 
days.   
 
The hearing was closed and the meeting was adjourned at 5:38 p.m.   
 
 
Respectfully submitted by 
 
       
Vicki Evans 
Transcriptionist 
 
 
Approved by Zoning Hearing Officer via e-mail January 31, 2014. 
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DRAFT MINUTES 

O’FALLON PLANNING COMMISSION 
January 28, 2014 

 
Chairman Larry Sewell called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. in the City Council 
Chambers and led the Pledge of Allegiance. 
 
ATTENDANCE:  Debbie Arell-Martinez, present; Jeffrey Baskett, present; Joan Cavins, 
present; Al Keeler, present; Joe Rogers, present; Ray Rohr, present; Larry Sewell, 
present; A quorum was declared present by Sewell.  
 
MINUTES:  Motion was made by Cavins and seconded by Rohr to approve the minutes 
of January 14, 2014.  All Ayes.  Motion carried. 
 
Sewell welcomed everyone and explained the role of the Planning Commission.  The 
Planning Commission members introduced themselves.  Also present were Director of 
Planning and Zoning Ted Shekell and Senior City Planner Justin Randall.  Present in the 
audience was City Alderman Herb Roach.  Sewell gave an overview of the process that 
would be followed for the evening.   
 
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:  None. 
 
PUBLIC HEARINGS: 
 
(P2013-11) – Zoning Amendment Subject to the Planned Development Ordinance 
for B-1(P) Planned Community Business District for property immediately east of 
302 East Highway 50; the proposal is to construct “Domino’s Retail Center” - a 
Domino’s restaurant space with pick-up window, and a retail space; Petitioner is 
Mark Ratterman, MBR Management. 
 
Public hearing was opened at 6:04 p.m.   Randall presented an overview of the project 
and staff report.  A map of the subject and surrounding properties and their zoning was 
shown, along with several site photos taken by Staff and aerials.  Randall highlighted 
various points and issues from Staff’s Project Report dated January 28, 2014, among 
them: 

Land Use 

 Domino’s Pizza with pick-up window 

 One presently unidentified retail tenant 

 Sidewalk will be constructed along East Highway 50 

 Hours of Operation for Domino’s 
Building elevations 

 Meets standards of the Commercial Design Handbook 

 3,300 sq ft building total 

 Seating for 12 inside the building mainly for customers awaiting pizza 
preparation 

Traffic and Parking 

 30’ wide entrance from E Hwy 50 
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 Cross access points to the east and west as required 

 Domino’s parking was calculated using number of tables and employees 
netting 6 less parking spaces than using the building sq. ft. calculation 

 Parking for retail tenant calculated as required 

 Drive-thru (pick-up window) – 8 stacking is required and have requested 
variance for 3.  Traffic engineer, Lee Cannon, has suggested to City that 3 is 
sufficient and will not block traffic circulation.  

 On-site circulation meets the 24’ drive aisles requirement in the area of 90 
degree parking and there is an escape lane available to maintain on-site 
circulation. 

Drainage 

 Since this is a pre-existing site; proposing sheetflow to the rear (southwest) of 
the property into a ditch which lies behind the property on the south side. 

 Also the plan will extend stormwater pipe and additional rip-rap may be 
necessary to control erosion. 

Landscaping & Buffering 

 The landscaping throughout the parking lot meets city code  

 A fence will be constructed on the southern property line and they are 
requesting variances to the width of the landscape planting strip and reducing 
size of landscape islands 

 
Randall reviewed the Review & Approval Criteria: 

Relationship to the Neighborhood 

 Surrounding uses are commercial in nature 

 Proposed use would be complimentary of the surrounding uses 
Conformity with other City Ordinances 

 Comprehensive Plan 

 Zoning Ordinance – variances requested 
o Stacking spaces for a Drive-Thru 
o Parking Lot Buffer and Landscape Islands 

 Commercial Design Handbook 
Normal and Orderly Development 

 Proposed development would not  impede the normal and orderly development 
 of the surrounding area 

Physical Design 

 Drive-thru stacking remains the biggest concern 
 
Sewell commented that a drop from 8 stacking down to 3 is significant.  Shekell reported 
that they repeatedly asked applicant to reconsider.  While Staff is concerned that people 
would block the entrance or traffic around the site, it was traffic engineer Lee Cannon’s 
opinion that with the proposed use of pick-up only window, and parking on the site, 3 will 
be sufficient.    
 
Shekell pointed out the access to the pick-up window on the west side of the building and 
the traffic pattern will have to be one-way only.  There will be a by-pass lane as required. 
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Keeler asked if employees can see a stacking problem from inside the store and asked 
about the necessity of a drive-thru.  Randall pointed out there are windows on the side of 
the building and suggested the petitioner address those questions.  Rohr indicated that 
Gator’s had noticed an increase in business with their drive-thru.   
 
Baskett noted there appears there will be many variances requested as a result of this 
awkward shape and size lot and suggested a little give-and-take will be necessary for the 
parcel to be developed.  Shekell concurred that the property is somewhat of a residual lot 
with the history of developments that have taken place.  Shekell indicated the cost of the 
lot may be driving the need for the second tenant. 
 
Rohr questioned why the walk-in cooler was moved from the southeast corner of the 
building to the southwest and Shekell reported it was possibly to allow better flow of 
traffic and parking, which in turn flipped the restaurant and retail spaces (originally 
Domino’s was proposed to be on the east side of the building).  He suggested the 
applicant answer. 
 
Public comments were opened at 6:25 p.m.     
 
Jeff Moon, Bax Engineering, was sworn in.  Moon testified that the pick-up window has 
been installed at other restaurants (not just Domino’s) and is a matter of convenience to 
the customers to not have to get out of their car.  While a 4th car will block the driveway, 
cars can still leave the site through the other two cross-access options.  On the southeast 
corner, the walk-in cooler was encroaching into the turn.  It was moved to the southwest 
corner so trash trucks and fire trucks wouldn’t have such a tight turn.   
 
Moon testified that the variances requested are similar to those requested for Dairy 
Queen (DQ) and their site looks very nice. 
 
Moon continued that drainage was approved for a waiver as the site was previously re-
worked for an EPA clean-up.   
 
Moon pointed out that DQ had purchased a 25 ft wide swath to allow for their by-pass 
lane which reduced the size of the proposed Domino’s lot. 
 
Baskett asked if there were curbs next to the parking spaces in the back and Moon 
reported there were none and he presumed customers will likely pull through to the 
animal hospital property to get out of their lot.  Baskett asked what the necessity is of 
ensuring a full loop around the building if there is cross-access.  Shekell reported the 
animal hospital owner is very good to work with for the cross-access and a recorded 
cross-access easement will be required.  However, in the future there could be a different 
owner of the property and long-term maintenance of the neighboring property is not 
always guaranteed. Businesses generally want their customers to enter and exit their 
property, but not have to go through adjoining properties. 
 
Sewell re-stated concern with the reduction to 3-car stacking and over time it could 
become an issue as business in the area increases.  He didn’t want this to be a short-
term solution to a long-term issue.   
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Mark Ratterman, area franchisee for Domino’s, was sworn in and testified the pick-up 
was originally his idea and they have implemented this with their new stores.  There is 
one in Troy, IL.  Most customers will phone in their order then pick it up.  If someone 
came before their order was ready, or wanted to place an order at the window, they will 
perform the transaction at the window, ask the customer to park, and then the pizza will 
be delivered to their car.  There are windows on both sides so employees will see if there 
is a stacking issue.   
 
Ratterman explained they will still have delivery and carry-out.  Since 2010 Dominos is 
being redesigned and re-engineered.  They have sandwiches, orders are placed on 
Internet and stores have been redesigned to look appealing. 
 
Ratterman stated the most they recall is 2-3 cars at one time at the pick-up window.  
Customers are at the window only a minute to a minute and a half at a time to pay for 
their orders.  Pizzas cook in 8 minutes so the pizzas are ready all the time and if they a 
customer’s order wasn’t ready they would pay, then park, and have the pizza delivered to 
their car.   
 
Ratterman stated inside people, and likely the delivery drivers, will park in the back and 
their customers and the retail tenant space customers will park in the front. 
 
Public comments were closed at 6:41 p.m. 
 
Staff Recommendation: 
 
Randall read over the Staff Recommendation as follows: 
Staff recommends approval of the project with the following conditions: 

 Staff supports the petitioner’s request to design the site to meet the parking ratio of 
1 space per each 2 seats plus 2 spaces for every 3 employees. 

 A variance be granted to allow a reduction in the width of the required 7 foot wide 
landscape planting strip along the east, south and west property lines. 

 A variance be granted to allow a reduction in the size of landscape islands from 
120 square feet to 100 square feet. 

 A cross-access easement must be provided along the northeast and southeast 
corners of the Domino’s site to the adjacent animal hospital.   

 A variance be granted to allow a reduction from 8 stacking spaces to 3 stacking 
spaces for the Domino’s site 

 The planned use approval is for Domino’s and one retail/office use only.  The pick-
up window and drive-thru is authorized only for the Domino’s use.  Any future use 
that would utilize the pick-up window would need to be re-approved by the City. 

 
Randall explained that the cross-access to DQ is already approved as part of the DQ 
development.  The recording and care of the cross-access would be that of the owner 
and the adjacent property owners.  Shekell reported this applicant (for Domino’s) would 
be responsible for paving the cross-accesses.  Moon stated that each property owner 
would be responsible for maintaining their own portion of the cross-access.  This 
currently is the agreement with DQ and will be the same with the animal hospital owners 
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Rohr commented this looks nice for the small lot and is consistent with the other 
developments.  Baskett stated this is the last piece of the area to be developed. 
 
Motion was made by Baskett and seconded by Rohr to approve the Staff’s 
Recommendation. 
 
ROLL CALL:  Arell-Martinez, aye; Baskett, aye; Cavins, aye; Keeler, aye; Rogers, Aye; 
Rohr, aye; Sewell, aye.  All Ayes.  Motion to approve with conditions passed.     
 
The project moves to Community Development on February 10, 2014, at 6 p.m.  The 
public hearing was closed at 6:45 p.m. 
 
REPORTS OF STANDING AND SPECIAL COMMITTEES:  None. 
  
REPORTS AND COMMUNICATION:   
Sewell announced there are no petitions awaiting public hearing for neither February 11th 
nor February 25th, so those meetings have been cancelled. 
 
Shekell updated the Commission that Community Development Committee 
recommended approval of the Comprehensive Plan Amendment to office and the 
Planned Use Zoning Amendment brought before the Commission on January 14th 
pertaining to the Joe’s Place development. 
 
Baskett commented it is not really the place of the Planning Commission to sanction 
changing Residential to Office on the Comprehensive Plan.  Discussion ensued and it 
was the general consensus of the Commission that while they had voted to not 
recommend either of the changes, they felt the project overall was a good one and was 
compatible with the area.  The final decision appropriately truly lies within the hands of 
the City Council. 
 
Shekell discussed several potential developments that may be coming to the 
Commission in the future. 
 
ADJOURNMENT:   
 
Motion was made by Baskett and seconded by Rohr to adjourn.  All ayes.  Motion 
carried.  The meeting was adjourned at 7:03 p.m. 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
____________________________ 
Vicki Evans, Transcriptionist 
 
 
__________________________________ 
Minutes approved by Planning Commission 
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